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Draft minutes – to be approved at the next meeting of the Council



MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE CRIMINAL COURTS RULES COUNCIL
PARLIAMENT HOUSE, MONDAY 02 JUNE 2014
Present:

Lord Justice Clerk (Chair)
Keith Stirling, JP
Joe Moyes, Deputy Principal Clerk of Justiciary (in place of the Principal Clerk)
David Shand, Sheriff Clerk
Elspeth MacDonald, Scottish Government 
Catriona Dalrymple, Crown Office 

Jennifer Harrower, Head of High Court Division, COPFS 
Ian Dickson, Scottish Legal Aid Board
Robbie Burnett, Solicitor

Ian Fleming, Solicitor
Secretariat:
Elise McIntyre, Deputy Legal Secretary to the Lord President 
Carmen Murray, Policy Officer, Scottish Civil Justice Council (Minutes)
Apologies:
Lord Justice General (Gill)

Lord Turnbull 

Lady Dorrian 

Sheriff Frank Crowe


Sheriff John Baird


Sheriff William Gilchrist


Frances McMenamin QC

Murdo Mcleod QC 

Professor James Chalmers, University of Glasgow

Jim Andrews, Victim Support Scotland 

Item 1: Welcome, apologies and introductions
1. The Lord Justice Clerk welcomed those present but expressed disappointment at the number of apologies received.  Besides the Chairman and Mr Stirling, no judicial members or members of Faculty were present. As a result, consideration of some items might require to be postponed until the next meeting.
2. The Council noted that the present meeting was to be the last during Sheriff Baird’s membership and wished to convey its appreciation of the significant contribution he had made over the course of his membership.  The Chairman provided members with a message which had been received from Sheriff Baird expressing his gratitude in being able to take part in the work of the Council.  
Item 2: Minutes and matters arising

3.
The minutes of the meeting of 21 October 2013 were approved.  It was commented in reference to paragraph 13 of the minutes, which concerned the usefulness of Intermediate Diets, that there were two very different schools of thought in relation to that matter. 
4.
With regard to matters arising, the Council noted that the Scottish Civil Justice Council is still in the process of considering the requirements for rule changes on reporting restrictions following its consultation on the issue. The Council will be kept advised of progress. 
5.
The Council noted that a Practice Note had been published in relation to reference to prior statements of witnesses. The Practice Note appeared to be working well and there was no requirement to review the situation at this time.  
Item 3: Draft Act of Adjournal relating to the transfer of cases for sentencing and miscellaneous matters
6.
The Council considered a paper and draft Act of Adjournal relating to the transfer of cases for sentencing in the sheriff court and the test for excusal from an Intermediate Diet.  In the absence of Sheriff Gilchrist, and with no other sheriff members present, it was decided that consideration of this item be postponed until the next meeting of the Council.     
7.
The Chairman suggested, and members agreed, that the papers should be circulated to the Sheriffs Principal for comment in the meantime. Mr Shand had some additional observations in relation to the practical implications of the change and these would be submitted to the Private Office for consideration at the next meeting of the council. It was also suggested that the idea of transferring cases for sentencing could equally apply to cases in the Justice of the Peace court and this could be considered as part of this work.  
8.
 The Council approved the draft insofar as it related to an amendment to the test (in Section 148(5) of the 1995 Act) for excusal of an accused from attendance at an Intermediate Diet, which had been discussed at the last meeting of the Council. Members agreed that the proposed procedural change was a useful one and and recommended that an Act of Adjournal dealing with this point be made in due course. 
Item 4: Scottish Government Update 

9.
 Elspeth MacDonald provided Members with an update from the Scottish Government on developments and initiatives of interest to the Council.  Ms Macdonald covered the Criminal Justice (Scotland) Bill, explaining that its progress through Parliament had been delayed pending the outcome of Lord Bonomy’s review.  It was noted that The Courts Reform (Scotland) Bill Stage 1 report had been published.  It was likely that the Bill would reach the end of its parliamentary journey by September. The Government would submit a policy paper seeking any necessary rule changes in due course. 
Item 5: Scottish Government Paper and draft rules in relation to the Victims and Witnesses Act 2014
10.
The Council considered a paper which had been prepared jointly by the Scottish Government and Crown Office and which sought rule changes in consequence of the Victims and Witnesses (Scotland) Act 2014.  A draft Act of Adjournal had been prepared by the Private Office. Along with consequential changes to the rules and the inclusion of a form and procedure for objecting to special measures, the draft included a new streamlined form for use where only standard special measures were sought. 

11.
Ms Dalrymple spoke to this paper and explained that the intention behind the proposal was that the method for lodging a vulnerable witness notice should be as “automatic” as possible given the likely number of notices going forward.  It was hoped that the notification process would eventually become electronic and a more detailed paper in relation to this may be provided to the Council in due course. It was noted that summary cases involving vulnerable witnesses would not be marked by the Crown to the Justice of the Peace court as special measures are not presently available within that court. This can be limiting for the Crown.   Where a case proceeding before the Justice of the Peace court required special measures, for instance if there is a vulnerable witness on the defence list,  the Crown would consider deserting the diet pro loco et tempore and re-raising proceedings in the Sheriff Court if it was considered expedient to do so. 
12.
Members agreed to the proposed rules changes and recommended to the High Court that the draft Act of Adjournal be made in due course. It was likely that the rule changes would be required in early 2015.
Item 6: Scottish Government Paper and draft rules in relation to the Regulatory Reform (Scotland) Act 2014  

13.
The Council considered a paper prepared by the Scottish Government seeking rule changes in consequence of the Regulatory Reform (Scotland) Act 2014.  There were no comments from Members and a draft Act of Adjournal making the changes was approved.  
Item 7: Home Office policy paper requesting court rules: Interpretation and Translation Directive – European Arrest Warrant Proceedings 
14.
The Council considered a paper prepared by the Office of the Advocate General requesting that court rules be made to facilitate the UK’s remaining obligation in relation to implementation of EU Directive 2010/64/EU.  The Council agreed to the request for rules and noted that a draft Act of Adjournal would be circulated to Members for comment as soon as possible. 
Item 8: Paper on policy notes to accompany Acts of Adjournal 
15.
 The Council considered a paper prepared by the Private Office discussing the different types of document (explanatory and policy notes) which may accompany subordinate legislation.  Explanatory notes were already routinely produced but the purpose of these was limited to a brief explanation of the change being made, rather than to any explanation of the reason for that change.   Members considered that policy notes could in some cases be used to clarify the intention behind rule changes.  However, Members were eager to express caution in the style, content and use of policy notes, agreeing that they should only be prepared where appropriate.  
Item 9: Scottish Government Paper seeking rules changes in relation to Sex Offender Notification Requirements 

16. 
Members considered a paper prepared by the Scottish Government seeking changes in relation to sex offender notification rules and specifically Form 20.3A-B. The change would provide more comprehensive information on the face of the Form, ensuring clarity for the user.  It was noted that the rule change was a matter of clarification only and would not provide any additional requirements for notification beyond that provided for in the primary legislation.
17.
The proposal was approved by the Council and the Private Office was invited to prepare draft rules in advance of the next meeting.
Item 10: Future business

18.
The Council considered a paper prepared by the Private Office which provided suggestions for potential future discussion at meetings.  Members were invited to provide some initial views on the proposals so that papers could be prepared to facilitate discussion.  
19.
The first area for discussion was in relation to the use of preliminary hearings in “complex cases” to facilitate proactive case management, and whether there should be a special procedure for this type of case.  The Council agreed that this would be an area of interest and invited the Private Office to prepare a paper for the next meeting outlining the approach taken in other jurisdictions for further consideration.
20.
 The next area for discussion was in relation to written jury directions.  It was agreed that this was an area of interest to the Council and the Secretariat was again invited to prepare a paper for the next meeting detailing the approach taken in other jurisdictions for further consideration. 
21.
The final area for discussion was in relation to expert reports on ‘delayed disclosure’ by complainers in some sexual offence cases.  Members noted that in the majority of cases, the Crown would instruct an expert to provide a report setting out the import of informed opinion concerning delayed disclosure of offences by complainers.  In many cases, a Joint Minute is entered into with the defence, effectively agreeing this evidence. There was a question as to whether there is any justification for the expense incurred by the Crown in obtaining an expert report in such cases.  It was agreed that the matter may be better placed for consideration by the Scottish Law Commission and the Chairman undertook to write inviting them to consider the matter further.    

Item 10: A.O.C.B
22.
Returning to the matter of members’ attendance at meetings of the Council, the Chairman requested that, wherever possible, members give as much notice as possible where they are unable to attend. 

23.
The next meeting is on Monday 20 October 2014. 
